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The meeting was called to order at 11.10 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 12: RE:roRT OF THE EffiNOMIC AND SOCIAL O)UNCIL (continued) (A/38/3 
(Parts I and II), 106, 147 and Add.l and 2, 166 and Add.l, 2 and 3, 221, 270, 325, 
385 and 1\dd.l, 422, 479, 480, 485, 503, 529, 538~ A/C.3/38/l, 3, 5, 8, 11~ 
A/C.3/38/L<37fRev.l, L.43, L.44, L.45, L.47, L.48, L.51, L.52, L.53) 

Draft resolution A/C.3/38/L.52 

1. The CHAIRMAN said that the Committee had before it another draft resolution 
having financial implications. If he heard no objection, he would take it that the 
Committee wished to consider the draft resolution. 

2. It was so decided. 

3. Mrs. WARZAZI (Morocco), introducing draft resolution A/C.3/38/L.52 on behalf 
of Ecuador, Greece, Jamaica, Mexico, Pakistan, Venezuela and her own delegation, 
said that the purpose of the draft resolution was to establish an open-ended 
working group during the thirty-ninth session of the General ASsembly for the 
purpose of finalizing the draft declaration on the human rights of individuals who 
were not citizens of the country in which they lived with a view to its submission 
to the Third Committee. Since the substance of the text was identical to those of 
previous years and since the financial implications were also identical to those of 
the previous year, she hoped that it could be adopted without a vote. 

4. Mrs. DOWNING (Secretary of the Committee) said that Costa Rica had become a 
sponsor of the draft resolution, the financial implications of which were set forth 
in document A/C.3/38/L.53. 

5. The CHAIRMAN said that, if he heard no objection, he would take it that the 
Committee wished to adopt the draft resolution without a vote. 

6. Draft resolution A/C.3/38/L.52 was adopted without a vote. 

7. Ms. JONES (united States of America) said that her delegation had joined in 
the consensus on draft resolution A/C.3/38/L.52 and had actively participated in 
the working Group established to elaborate a draft declaration on the human rights 
of individuals who were not citizens of the country in which they lived. It had no 
objection to the report (A/C.3/38/ll) adopted by the Working Group. However, with 
regard to the Working Group's progress, paragraphs 21, 30, 40 and 71 indicated that 
her delegation and others had "stated expressly that the adoption of those articles 
was conditional upon a satisfactory text being drafted for article 1". The 
deliberations of the Working Group showed that the unconditional agreement required 
for the adoption of the articles had not been reached, even on a provisional 
basis. She asked the Committee to take note of that fact so that there would be no 
confusion about the use of the word "adopted" with regard to several articles. As 
in the past, her delegation wished to draw attention to the fact that great care 
should be taken to ensure that the work of the Working Group did not duplicate 
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activities carried out in other parts of the united Nations system. Support for 
the draft resolution in question was also based on the assumption that the 
Secretary-General would absorb fully the conference-servicing costs when he 
submitted his consolidated statement at the end of the session. Finally, with 
regard to procedural matters, she hoped that in the future all delegations would 
respect the deadlines set for the submission of resolutions having financial 
implications so as to facilitate the work of the Third and Fifth Oommittees. 

8. Mr. LALLAH (Special Rapporteur) said that the report for the current year 
(A/38/385) on the protection of human rights in Chile was unusual in two respects: 
it was very copious and had been issued with some delay. That was because 1983 had 
been a crucial year in the history of Chile. An addendum to the main report had 
been prepared which contained a number of auspicious elements (such as the 
attention which the authorities were beginning to pay to the problem) as well as 
elements of concern to the Special Rapporteur (such as an account of recent events). 

9. The main problem in Chile was the denial of the exercise of the human rights 
proclaimed in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in article 25 of the 
International Oovenant on Civil and Political Rights. Paragraphs 14 (h), 34, 211, 
212, 239, 235 and 352 of the main report (A/38/385) listed violations of the right 
to participate in political activities and the right to live in a democracy 

~ 

reflecting the will of the people, even though those rights might seem to be have 
been waived by the people voting in a plebiscite. 

10. It was obvious that the measures taken by the Government to rectify the 
situation, had not been as successful as had been hoped. EXercise of the right to 
participate in political activities continued to be denied, and that right affected 
many others, such as the right to life, the right to security of the person and the 
right of association, since anyone expressing dissatisfaction with the policies 
imposed by the military authorities was subject to measures adopted under the 
Constitution and by law. The state of emergency (emergencia) had not been renewed, 
but, as indicated in the report, a new state of emergency (excepcion) existed in 
Chile. In other words, even though the state of emergency (emergencia) had not 
been renewed under Decree No. 618, it had been maintained under article 41 of the 
Constitution, which made it possible to impose restrictions of all types. 

11. With regard to the right to return to one's own country, lists of persons 
authorized to do so had been published, but, practically speaking, it would be more 
useful to have a list of persons forbidden to return. While permits were currently 
given for public demonstrations, those demonstrations continued to be controlled by 
the authorities. The remedy of amparo had been suspended for persons subjected to 
to executive actions. During the period from January to August 1983, the courts 
had rejected 401 applications for amparo in the cases of 1,402 persons arbitrarily 
or illegally detained, accepting only three. 
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12. The jurisdiction of the military courts had also been extended both in the 
time of peace and in time of war. Decree-Law No. 3655 dispensed with the existence 
of a state of war as a sine qua non for the exercise of that jurisdiction, in 
violation of the 1980 Cbnstitution. On 2 November 1983 an application had been 
filed with the Supreme Court to declare Decree Law No. 3655 unconstitutional. The 
military prosecutor had requested the death penalty for persons accused of 
assassinating General Urz6a and two other members of the military on 30 August 1983. 

13. Gross violations of fundamental rights and freedoms existed. With regard to 
violations of the right to life, 40 persons had died as a result of abuses of 
authority or the misuse of weapons. As for the right to physical and moral 
integrity, there had been 87 petitions concerning torture and other cruel, inhuman 
or degrading treatment; 81 cases of persons wounded by security service personnel 
and 143 petitions concerning assaults resulting in injury by security service 
personnel. Judicial protection of the right to life and the right to physical and 
moral integrity continued to be inadequate. 

14. Freedom of movement had been affected during that period. The report referred 
to over 2,860 cases of arbitrary arrest, all related to denial of the right to 
participate in the country's public affairs. Few of the persons arrested had been 
tried, having been simply held for a time because they had disagreed with the 
regime. With regard to the right to security of the person, there had been 
165 cases of persecution and intimidation between January and August 1983. At the 
end of August 1983 there had been at least 120 persons held in prison 
establishments for crimes of opinion. With regard to disappeared persons, there 
was some discrepancy between the figure of 635 persons given by the NGOs and that 
of 471 provided by another source; in any event, the latter figure was extremely 
high. The State had a responsibility to conduct investigations, in the interest 
not only of the disappeared persons' relatives but also of the nation as a whole. 
The right to privacy was another right related to the right to participation in the 
conduct of public affairs. cases had been reported of illegal searches carried out 
by the armed forces and the carabineros. With regard to freedom of thought, 
opinion and expression, violations would continue and increase unless the Chil~0n 
Government responded positively to the concern expressed in international fon.lm':> 
and in Chile. It should be noted that, for the first time in 10 years, that rtqht 
had been acknowledged to some extent. The right of association in the industriaL 
sector and other spheres of activity had been affected; the subject was dealt with 
in document A/38/385/Add.l. With regard to the right of petition, there was a 
serious flaw in the Constitution of 1980, since it made a differentiation on 
grounds of political opinion. It spoke of totalitarian doctrines - a notion hard 
to define from the legal standpoint, since the concept was a political one. 
Horeover, it was so vaguely formulated that it could readily be used as a pretext 
to stop legitimate activities. The term seemed to be more relevant to propagandi'! 
purposes. 

15. The report and its addendum referred to the concern voiced by the n.o 
committee of EXperts with regard to the right to work and to freedom of associat.ion 
relating to work. That was a further case in which lack of participation in 
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political life had adverse effects on the basic right to earn a living and to work 
in conditions commensurate with human dignity. That fact had been documented by 
careful studies, and the ILO Committee of EXperts had studied the matter closely. 
With regard to equal access to employment, there had been a resurgence of the 
problem of the differentiation made in the Constitution on the grounds of political 
opinion. Since the report and its addendum had been completed, a number of cases 
of violation of trade-union rights had been reported. In February 1983, three 
trade-union leaders had been arrested for their part in a peaceful strike; a 
professional association had been deprived of juridical personality, 293 persons 
had been arrested and another 34 banished as a result of a day of protest; police 
had forcibly entered a trade-union headquarters, removed equipment and documents 
and arrested its chairman; during May 1983, "days of national protest" had been 
held, during which a number of trade-union leaders and trade unionists had been 
arrested. 

16. The conclusions in paragraph 372 of the report were still generally valid, 
with two or three possible reservations. The state of emergency had not been 
renewed; but the President's powers under the twenty-fourth transitional provis1on 
of the Constitution remained very wide. In September, the Government had adopted a 
number of measures with a view to a political "opening", but the outcome had fallen 
short of what had been expected at the time. 

17. Mr. GHIKAS (Greece), speaking on behalf of the 10 members of the European 
Community, said that, with regard to the human rights aspects dealt with in 
document A/38/3 (Parts I and II) , one of the most important values upheld by the 
States Members of the community was respect for human rights and fundamental 
freedoms. They had time and again expressed their commitment to the principles set 
forth in the universal Declaration of HUman Rights and other relevant international 
instruments. All human rights, civil and political as well as social and economic, 
must be guaranteed as essential elements in the overall system of protection of the 
individual, rights and freedoms being indivisible and interrelated. All violations 
of human rights, mass or individual, should be a cause for serious concern to the 
United Nations and its Member States. The promotion of international human rights 
instruments and the establishment of implementation machinery were among the 
fundamental objectives of the united Nations, to which the Ten were fully committed. 

18. Despite the progress made in establishing international human rights 
instruments, it was regrettable that, 35 years after the adoption of the Universal 
Declaration of HUman Rights, the number of serious and mass violations of those 
rights was increasing in various part of the world. In many countries arbitrary 
arrests, torture, disappearances, killings and political executions were an 
integral part of the political system. Human beings were persecuted solely on 
ideological, religious or racial gro~nds, or simply because they had the courage to 
defend the cause of human rights. A large number of political prisoners, including 
trade-union activists, were under detention or denied their right to defence, and 
others were denied the right to leave their country or return to it. The report of 
the Commission on HUman Rights on its thirty-ninth session revealed the facts, 
although it did not cover all situations. The United Nations had a duty to secure 

I . .. 



A/C.3/38/SR. 61 
English 
Page 6 

(Mr. Ghikas, Greece) 

compliance with the obligations assumed by virtue of the Universal Declaration and 
to react promptly to any violation of human rights. The Commission was the major 
United Nations organ dealing specifically with human rights, and its manifold 
activities were reflected in the Council's current report. Despite the difficult 
international climate, the Commission had made considerable progress in many areas, 
particularly in establishing or reinforcing international human rights standards by 
drawing up international instruments, studying particular phenomena of human rights 
violations and dealing with them on a practical basis, and in discussing human 
rights violations in specific countries. 

19. The Commission was engaged in completing the draft of a convention on torture, 
and its work had made some progress during its previous session but could not be 
completed at the time. The Ten recognized the great importance of that convention, 
and it was hoped that it could be finalized at the Commission's next session, since 
information received from all parts of the world showed that torture continued to 
be practised in many countries and it was imperative, therefore, that the 
international community should continue its efforts to eliminate it. 

20. The united Nations voluntary FUnd for Victims of TOrture had financed a number 
of rehabilitation programmes, thus assisting a minute proportion of the victims 
still in need of such help. It was to be hoped, therefore, that the FUnd would 
receive more resources for its purpose. 

21. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on 
Civil and POlitical Rights clearly defined the right to life, freedom and security 
of the person. The practice of summary or arbitrary executions was a flagrant 
violation of the most fundamental right, the right to life. The Special 
Rapporteur's report contained alarming evidence of the enormous number of summary 
or arbitrary executions - a matter gravely disturbing to the Ten, which had 
supported Commission resolution 1983/36 extending the Special Rapporteur's mandate 
for a further year. It was imperative that more practical measures should be 
adopted at a later stage for preventing and eliminating that abhorrent practice. 

22. A serious recent trend was the barbarous practice of the enforced or 
involuntary disappearance of persons, which also had devastating effects on 
families. The Ten supported the efforts of the Commission's working group on 
questions relating to disappearances and welcomed the progress it had made. They 
firmly supported the decision to extend the group's mandate for a further year. It 
was to be hoped that co-operation with it would continue to grow, thus enabling it 
to carry out its humanitarian task. The international community must go on 
striving to eliminate that barbarous practice. 

23. In their joint statment to the Economic and social Council at its first 
session for 1983, the Ten had voiced deep concern about the mass disappearances of 
hundreds of persons in Argentina. They now wished to express their deep 
satisfaction at the declared intention of Mr. Alfonsin, following his victory in 
the recent elections which had restored democracy in Argentina, to engage his 
Government in a thorough investigation of missing persons in his country. 
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24. The Ten continued to attach importance to the question of missing persons in 
CyJZUS and hoped that progress would soon be made on that matter. 

25. Another important humanitarian problem had been addressed by the appointment 
of a Special Rapporteur on human rights and mass exoduses. In view of the 
magnitude of the human suffering involved in cases of refugees and displaced 
persons, it was imperative to take all necessary steps towards solving the root 
causes and finding durable solutions, in particular through voluntary repatriation, 
or the return of refugees and displaced persons to their own countries. In 
document A/38/538, the Special Rapporteur had made useful recommendations and 
proposals to improve the international machinery for dealing with that human 
tragedy, which was due in particular to acts or threats of foreign military 
intervention and occupation which suppressed the right to self-determination. Such 
was the case in Afghanistan, where military intervention and occupation by some 
1o·o,ooo Soviet troops continued to deprive the Afghan people of its right to 
self-determination and had led to flagrant violations of its human rights, 
including the right to life and physical integrity, as evidenced by the 
indiscriminate bombardment of civilian targets. Over 20 per cent. of the population 
had been obliged to flee the country. 

26. Kampuchea, which had been invaded and occupied by a foreign Power, was a 
parallel case to which the Ten attached equal importance) they wished to reaffirm 
the statement made in the General Assembly in that regard, deploring the occupation 
of Afghanistan and Kampuchea and the resultant denial of the right to 
self-determination of the peoples of those countries. 

27. One of the most important issues dealt with in the EConomic and Social 
Council's report was the situation in South Africa. The Ten had repeatedly and 
unequivocally condemned the system of apartheid because they were committed to the 
principles of equality, justice, freedom and democracy. Apartheid was the 
institutionalized and most abhorrent form of racial discrimination. Therefore the 
Ten would continue their efforts to induce the South African Government to put an 
end to that inhuman system and establish a society in which all, without exception, 
enjoyed equality, freedom and justice. They were alarmed at the recurrence of 
political trials, the number of deaths annng political prisoners and, in 
particular, the execution in June 1983 of three young members of the African 
National Congress. They again called on the South African Government to release 
immediately all those who were imprisoned for political beliefs and who, like 
Nelson Mandela, had spent years in prison. 

28. The Ten were also deeply concerned about the situation in Namibia. The 
Namibian people must be given the opportunity for full enjoyment of its human 
rights and fundamental freedoms and, in particular, for the exercise without delay 
of its rigl:'lt to self-determination) it had already been denied independence for too 
long. 

I . .. 



A/C.3/38/SR.61 
English 
Page 8 

(Mr. Ghikas, Greece) 

29. With regard to the question of human-rights violations in the occupied Arab 
territories, the Ten had repeatedly made clear their views on the situation 
prevailing in the region. They reaffirmed that they attached the greatest 
importance to matters affecting the human rights of the population of the Arab 
territories occupied by Israel since 1967, and they voiced concern about Israel's 
policies and practices in those territories, including the continuation of arrests 
without trial, the ill-treatment of detainees, the restriction of the Palestinian 
people's fundamental freedoms, the demolition of homes and the dismissal of elected 
mayors and other representatives of the local population. 

30. The States members of the European Community expressed their profound concern 
at the continuing grave violations of human rights in Iran, and in particular at 
the persecution of political opponents. Despite some signs of more orderly legal 
procedures, information was still being received about summary and arbitrary 
executions, including those of young people, and of torture and detention without 
trial. The Ten, alarmed by the religious persecution perpetrated against the 
religious minority of the Baha'is had on many occasions urged the Iranian 
Government to grant it the protection it was entitled to under the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, to which Iran was a party. They again 
urged that Government to live up to its obligations under the Covenant and 
co-operate with the Secretary-General, as the Commission on Human Rights, in its 
resolution 1983/34, had urged it to do. 

31. The human-rights situation in Chile continued to be of great concern to the 
Ten. The Special Rapporteur's report indicated no improvement) it painted a grim 
picture of continuing violations of human rights. Some months earlier, there had 
been hopes of an improvement in the human rights situation, stemming from the 
adoption of a number of measures, including the lifting of the state of emergency 
and the authorization of the return of many political exiles to the country. 
However, those measures were outweighed by many negative features. The Ten were 
concerned, in particular, about reports of torture of prisoners and detainees, 
about the suppression of public demonstrations in favour of liberty and the 
restoration of democracy and human rights, resulting in many deaths and injuries 
among civilians, including children, and about the continuing restrictions on the 
exercise of civil and political rights and freedoms, as well as restrictions 
imposed on the activities of trade-union leaders. The Ten, regretting that the 
Chilean authorities continued to refuse to co-operate with the Special Rapporteur, 
renewed their appeal to those authorities for an urgent review of their policies 
with a view to restoring the enjoyment of basic human rights in all aspects by the 
Chilean people. 

32. The human-rights situation in El Salvador gave the Ten cause for concern. 
Having carefully examined the Special Representative's report, they had noted his 
aprraisal of the situation. k::cording to his conclusions, the human-rights 
situation in El Salvador had not improved since his previous report, precisely 
because of the continuance of the grave civil conflict and the armed confrontation 
still prevailing in the country. The report also confirmed the continuation of 
grave, mass and persistent violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms, the 
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inadequacy of the judicial system and the impunity of paramilitary forces and other 
armed groups. Although the Special Representative had noted in senior authorities 
of El salvador a sincere desire to improve the human-rights situation, a desire 
which had led to the promulgation of the Amnesty and Rehabilitation of Citizens 
Act, the establishment of the HUman Rights Commission and the co-operation extended 
to him by the Government, indiscriminate attacks on the civilian population 
continued to be made by death squads and the armed forces. AS he noted, there was 
a gap between the declared intentions and the ability to achieve results, due to 
internal political, economic and social factors. Peace was essential for an end to 
the loss of human life. Accordingly, the Ten urged the Government of El Salvador 
and all parties concerned to continue the dialogue with a view to ending the 
conflict by political means and promoting a peaceful, democratic and pluralistic 
society. 

33. The member States of the European Community had carefully studied the interim 
report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Guatemala. 
The Ten recognized that the Government of Guatemala had received the Special 
Rapporteur and they took note of his opinion that, in 1983, there had been a marked 
improvement, but they regretted the fact that that tendency had been reversed. The 
Ten were deeply alarmed by the continuing high level of violence and, in 
particular, by the reprisals against civilians, families of insurgents and 
suspected opponents of the Government. The fundamental right to life had 
unquestionably been violated in circumstances in which the confrontation of the 
civil war could not provide an excuse. Disappearances and tortures continued. It 
was obvious that one of the most important factors underlying the systematic human 
rights violations had long been the fact that the great majority of the Guatemalan 
people could not exercise their economic, social or cultural rights to any adequate 
degree. The population as a whole and, in particular, the indigenous population in 
the countryside had suffered greatly. The Ten urged the Government of Guatemala to 
take urgent steps to improve the human rights situation. 

34. The Commission on Human Rights had also dealt with the human rights situation 
in Poland. The Ten had taken note of the measures adopted by the POlish Government 
on 22 July 1983, some of which pointed in the right direction, while others 
provided the authorities with the legal means to repress possible dissident 
activities more effectively. In a spirit of friendship towards the Polish people, 
the Ten hoped that those steps would be followed by other measures leading to 
reconciliation, dialogue and reform, in accordance with the aspirations of all the 
national and social elements of the population. 

35. The Ten wished to reiterate the particular importance they attached to human 
rights activities within the united Nations system and to those organs responsible 
for protecting and promoting human rights. The Ten were committed to improving the 
effectiveness of the united Nations machinery in that field and believed that the 
post of a High Commissioner for Human Rights, with a meaningful mandate, would 
effectively meet the need for the united Nations to be able to deal with cases of 
qr<)SS violations of human rights of an urgent nature. At its last session, the 
Sub-C'..ommission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities, had 
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endorsed the suggestions concerning the terms of reference of a United Nations High 
commissioner for Human Rights. The suggestions adopted at that session would be 
referred to the commission on Human Rights for review in ~bruary 1984, and the Ten 
trusted that the commission would consider them with a view to taking further steps 
in that regard. 

36. While there had been some progress in the field of human rights, a great deal 
remained to be achieved. The united Nations had set up universally accepted 
standards which were, however, being violated daily in many parts of the world. 
The united Nations would be failing in its duty if it proved to be incapable of 
effectively dealing with violations of human rights, wherever they occurred. The 
credibility of the Organization was at stake if Member States did not fulfil their 
obligation to use effectively the existing machinery for the protection of the 
victims of human rights violations. The Ten believed that human rights should be 
recognized and respected in all countries, regdrdless of the social and political 
system. Human rights must be safeguarded through the adherence by all States to 
common standards and legally binding instruments as well as through appropriate 
international monitoring measures and effective means to ensure their enjoyment. 

37. Mr. PELLETIER (Canada), referring to the question of human rights and mass 
exoduses, said that it was urgently necessary to improve international mechanisms 
to deal with the tragedy of massive exoduses, as was clear from the 
Secretary-General's report. As had been noted in the introduction to the item, 
there had not been massive exoduses in the past year. However, the problems 
remaining from former massive exoduses remained unsolved and, what was worse, the 
international community appeared to be losing interest in the subject. At the 
current time, more than 10 million people were refugees outside their countries. 
They were the victims of catastrophes which might be natural or, more often, were 
caused by man. That phenomenon had affected primarily the developing world and 
placed a heavy additional economic and social burden on the developing countries. 

38. The High Commissioner for Refugees, together with a number of organizations 
and agencies, was playing an essential humanitarian role in that context by taking 
over the protection, humanitarian assistance and emergency assistance for the 
refugees who were the victims of such situations. However, he did not have the 
mandate to prevent exoduses of refugees, and it should be that which preoccupied 
the Committee. The reality that should preoccupy the international community was 
that of preventing and eliminating incipient situations that would cause refugee 
movements and of halting the terrible consequences which millions of people 
suffered as a result of such exoduses. The international community must continue 
to support the High Commissioner and the organizations that dealt with the 
consequences of massive exoduses of refugees, while trying to prevent or reduce the 
burden for the international community and, in particular, for the developing 
countries. Since that question had been raised for the first time in the 
co~~ission on Human Rights in 1979, the discussion had gone through several stages, 
which had been necessary in view of the numerous and complex causes of movements of 
populations. The discussion had helped to identify the possibilities and limits of 
the mechanisms currently possessed. Fbr example, the international community could 
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count on a network of organizations and agencies capable of responding adequately 
to the humanitarian challenge posed by the need to assist the millions of victims 
of such movements of populations. In addition, the international community had 
become familiar with the lucid and realistic study carried out on that matter by 
Prince Sadruddin Aga Khan in the context of the work of the commission on HUman 
Rights. The conclusion and recommendations of the study constituted a good point 
of departure for international action. 

39. In the framework of the General ASsembly, the Group of Governmental Experts on 
International Co-operation to Avert New Flows of Refugees was also considering 
certain aspects of the problem of massive exoduses. His delegation had noted with 
interest the programme of the Group of Experts contained in document A/38/273. In 
his delegation's opinion, the study of the political and economic causes of massive 
exoduses remained a basic objective of the Group of Experts, together with the 
search for solutions in the same vein, in other words, for political and economic 
solutions. His delegation also believed that it was important to co-ordinate fully 
the responses of the international community to massive exoduses. Accordingly, the 
necessary elements were available to attack the root causes of massive exoduses, 
and the Secretary-General should be given a mandate to pursue the work begun in 
that direction. 

40. A number of the recommendations made by the Special Rapporteur could be 
implemented immediately within the framework of the united Nations, including the 
recommendations concerning the mechanisms of assistance to countries which 
confronted refugee situations. He invited all Governments to consider that 
question and to take measures to ensure that international assistance was rapidly 
and efficiently brought to those for whom it was intended. 

41. canada was one of the numerous countries which would like to see the united 
Nations play an active role in the prevention and resolution of international 
conflicts. It had taken note with interest of the measures proposed by the 
Secretariat to alert the Secretary-General in advance in the case of situations 
liable to cause massive exoduses of population. In addition, the practice followed 
by the Secretary-General of designating on an ad hoc basis special representatives 
for humanitarian questions seemed to be fully appropriate in specific cases. His 
delegation would like to see that practice expanded so as to deal with the whole of 
the problem posed by massive exoduses of refugees and was encouraged by the 
intention of the Secretary-General, noted in his report, to pursue the practice. 
In his delegation's view, the nomination of a special representative of the 
Secretary-General for humanitarian questions would be the best way for the united 
Nations to tackle the problem in a global manner and to provide the overall 
solutions which were required. It went without saying that such a special 
representative would need to co-operate closely with Governments. 

42. Canada believed that, in the 40 years of existence of the united Nations, 
Governments had given proof of a capacity to co-operate and act effectively on such 
delicate questions as human rights. The international human rights norms that had 
been established and the procedures that had been developed to look into human 
rights violations proved that that capacity existed. The appalling problem of 
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refugees throughout the world offered another chance to demonstrate that it was 
possible to co-operate effectively to alleviate human suffering. With 10 million 
refugees, most of whom were in the poorest countries and in the direst of straits, 
that imperative humanitarian challenge could not be ignored. It was with that 
objective that his delegation had introduced in the Committee a draft resolution on 
human rights and massive exoduses, which it hoped would receive the support of the 
largest possible number of delegations so as to move forward the search for 
solutions to the problem of massive exoduses of refugees. With that in mind, his 
delegation would continue to work seriously and closely with all delegations. 

43. Mr. HAMER (Netherlands) said that although the record of the United Nations in 
the field of standard-setting was remarkable, for most of mankind the aims and 
purposes of the universal Declaration of HUman Rights remained as elusive and as 
far removed from reality as ever. In the field of implementation, the 
Organization's performance was less than satisfactory. There were a variety of 
implementation mechanisms under existing human rights instruments, but they were of 
limited application because they bound.only States parties and because the 
competence of the various bodies set up under those instruments was limited. More 
effective implementation would be possible if the optional protocols to existing 
international instruments found wider adherence. Under the item on alternative 
ways and means, other options were being studied, although so far without much 
success. His delegation was profoundly concerned about the introduction of ever 
more subjects which were only marginally related to the effective elimination of 
violations, diverting attention from more pressing tasks. 

44. In addition to the supervisory bodies established by various conventions in 
the field of human rights, the General Assembly and the Commission on Human Rights 
played an important role in securing for the individual guarantees for life, 
liberty, security of person and a minimum standard of living. On the basis of the 
Charter, the involvement of the United Nations with violations of human rights was 
a legitimate one. The General Assembly as the main organ which had drafted and 
adopted the United Nations bill of rights, was entitled to monitor its 
implementation, to discuss non-compliance and to seek ways and means to restore 
human rights wherever they had been neglected. As its report to the EConomic and 
Social council clearly showed, the Commission on Human Rights made a significant 
contribution to that end. His GOvernment was satisfied that the two-tier approach 
which it had long advocated had become well established: an issue-oriented 
approach where possible and desirable, and a country-oriented approach when 
necessary. Pre-eminent examples of the first were the Commission's Special 
Rapporteur on summary or arbitrary executions and the Working Group on Enforced or 
Involuntary Disappearances. In that connection, mention should also be made of the 
Sub-Commission's work on such specific problems as indigenous populations, to which 
his delegation attached great importance, and slavery, which was no less 
important. The Cbmmission had taken a large number of decisions on a variety of 
specific country situations, giving the lie to those critics who argued that United 
Nations involvement in human rights was essentially selective. It was to be 
regretted that Governments frequently failed to co-operate with special 
rapporteurs, with representatives of united Nations bodies or indeed with the 
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Secretary-General himself in the study of human rights violations in their 
countries. That lack of co-operation was shown by such countries as Iran and 
Chile. It was unfortunately an all too common trait of Governments which had 
something to hide to try to keep out fact-finding missions. 

45. Poland, which had often condemned other countries for their failure to 
co-operate with the commission on Human Rights, continued to withhold that 
co-operation. Despite the lifting of martial law in JUly 1983, the human rights 
situation left much to be desired. His Government remained acutely concerned about 
the fate of an unknown number of political prisoners, whose only crime had been to 
demand for themselves the rights guaranteed by the International covenant on Civil 
and Political Rights and other human rights instruments to which Poland was a 
party. The curtailment of the right to free association continued to affect the 
fate of the free trade union movement. The Polish Government's efforts at 
organizing new official trade unions to replace the proscribed spontaneous labour 
movement made a farce of the right to free association. Elsewhere in Eastern 
Europe, too, any effort at establishing free and independent trade unions met with 
official disfavour, leading invariably to imprisonment and other forms of 
harassment and punishment. NOr was the phenomenon of prisoners of conscience 
limited to POland alone. Rather, it was a fundamental characteristic of the system 
of repression prevailing in those countries, where even the act of monitoring 
government compliance with the principles which they, as signatories to the 
Helsinki Agreement, had undertaken to protect was considered a crime against the 
security of the state. 

46. He could not omit a mention of Dr. Andrei Sakharov, as probably the most 
salient example of the harassment to which civil rights activists in the Soviet 
union were subject. Denied even the formality of a trial such as had been given to 
YUri Orlov or Anatoly Shcharansky, he had been exiled in contravention of Soviet 
law to the closed city of Gorky, where he remained isolated from any kind of normal 
communication even with his soviet and foreign scientific colleagues and denied 
access to sufficient medical care. The case of Dr. sakharov, whose active concern 
about the dangers of thermonuclear war was well known, further showed that the 
popular participation in decision-making on nuclear disarmament which the Soviet 
union so actively encouraged in other parts of the world was as yet not tolerated 
inside that country. 

47. A similar disregard for human rights had also affected Afghanistan, whose 
Government was carrying out a policy of systematic incarceration without trial of 
all those whom it considered its "political opponents". Where trials did take 
place, they did not conform to internationally established minimum legal 
standards. Prisoners were tortured, in some cases in the presence or with the 
assistance of soviet officials. There were frequent reports of extrajudicial 
executions and violent killings. The Soviet and Afghan armed forces were 
increasingly guilty of attacks on civilian targets, leading to the indiscriminate 
killing of non-combatant men, women and children. The destruction of harvests by 
those armed forces was another example of the brutal repression in Afghanistan. 
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48. The tragedy of Iran continued unabated. Much had already been said on the 
human rights situation in that country and, as if all that was known were not bad 
enough, there had been the open admission of the Iranian observer to the 
sub-Commission that children were taking part in the war against Iraq, supposedly 
in the exercise of a religious duty to defend human honour and dignity against 
aggression. EVeryone knew that war brought out the worst in mankind, but the 
question was to whom one could appeal that such practices should be stopped. 

49. That was not to say that the human rights record of Iraq, the other 
belligerent in that tragic war, was perfect in all respects. Apart from reports of 
abuses directly related to the war, there was reliable information on other human 
rights violations. 

50. The practices of the security forces in Syria were a matter of particular 
international concern. The worst tragedy to have taken place in that country had 
been the massacre the previous year in the city of Hama, where up to 10,000 people 
were believed to have been killed as a result of indiscriminate bombardments of the 
city in the wake of violent clashes with opposition forces. 

51. In Viet Nam, tens of thousands of political prisoners continued to be held in 
detention without any form of trial in some 20 so-called re-education camps. 
POlitical freedoms were non-existent. POlitical opinions, non-violent opposition 
to the regime, belief or religion, ethnic origin or attempts to leave the country 
for reasons of conscience were constantly punished by detention for an indefinite 
period. A similar situation prevailed in NOrth Korea, where basic human rights 
were totally subordinated to the system. If more was known about the human rights 
situation in south Korea, that was due at least in part to the greater 
accessibility of that country for purposes of fact-finding and to the willingness 
of the Government to respond to requests to take measures to improve the situation 
and to prevent further violations of human rights. 

52. His country was particularly concerned about abuses of human rights in the 
Philippines, where there were numerous substantiated reports of illegal arrests and 
detentions and disappearances of civilians, in certain cases involving the police 
and the armed forces. Although martial law had been officially lifted almost two 
years previously, in effect constitutional guarantees for the individual enjoyment 
of human rights remained little more than a dead letter. Brave efforts on the part 
of members of the judiciary to retain their independence were frequently frustrated 
by the abuse of power by the army and the police. Practices of intimidation often 
made due process of law impossible. 

53. As for Latin America, a continent which seemed unfortunately prone to the 
violation of human rights, violations of the right to life and security of person 
continued at a horrifying level in Central America in particular. POlice and army 
units in various countries were involved in one way or another in abductions and 
murders, thereby directly implicating the Governments of those countries, which 
allowed death squads and other unofficial violent groups to operate with impunity, 
with the judiciary unwilling to take or incapable of taking effective and 
independent action. 
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54. The representative of Greece had already expressed the concern of the 
Governments of the EEC countries at the growing political violence in El Salvador 
and Guatemala, and his delegation wished to raise some other matters which it 
viewed with concern. One particularly notorious question concerned the killing of 
Mrs. Marianela Garcia Villas, president of the unofficial commission on human 
rights in El Salvador. The Netherlands Government was inclined to believe that 
Mrs. Garcia Villas had been taken alive by the Salvadorian army and subsequently 
killed in a gruesome manner. The Commission's Special Representative on the human 
rights situation in El Salvador and the Special Rapporteur on summary or arbitrary 
executions had been informed about the views of his Government. The Salvadorian 
authorities ought to investigate the matter fully, condemn that horrible crime and 
see that its perpetrators were adequately punished. The case of Mrs. Garcia Villas 
illustrated once again the vulnerability of those who devoted themselves to the 
alleviation of the pain and misery of their fellow humans and who themselves fell 
victim to the evil they were dedicated to eradicating. 

55. Another country where abuse of human rights continued with at least the 
connivance of the Government was HOnduras, where, despite the hopes raised by the 
recent election of the first civilian President in a decade, political repression 
was affecting trade unionists, teachers and students, in the unfortunately 
charaoterstic forms of arbitrary arrest, torture, disappearances and extrajudicial 
executions. 

56. His delegation wished to draw special attention to the plight of the 
indigenous populations of central America. The General Assembly, in its resolution 
37/184, had expressed its deep concern at the widespread killing and massive 
displacement of rural and indigenous populations in Guatemala. The Special 
Rapporteur on human rights in Guatemala, reporting on the continued harassment and 
murder of Guatemalan Indians on a scale approaching genocidal proportions, 
described a centuries-old attitude which was characterized by the saying that "to 
kill an Indian is not to kill a man". 

57. In Nicaragua too, thousands of Indians had been forcibly relocated to 
government-controlled camps after their villages had been destroyed. 

58. Violations of the rights of indigenous peoples were not limited to Central 
America alone. His Government hoped that the Sub-oommission, through its Working 
Group on indigenous populations, would continue to investigate the problem. 

59. As for the human rights situation in Chile, his delegation associated itself 
with what had been said by the representative of Greece in his intervention on 
behalf of the EEC countries. In particular, the habitual practice of torture and 
inhuman treatment perpetrated by the security forces and countenanced by the 
Government must be condemned. Like the Special Rapporteur, his delegation deplored 
the impunity enjoyed by the security organs with regard to their violations of the 
physical integrity of persons, which could only encourage further abuse. 
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60. Reports of forced disappearances, arbitrary detention, torture and 
indiscriminate and arbitrary executions from other parts of the same hemisphere 
were legion. TWo years previously, his delegation had drawn the Committee's 
attention to the situation in Haiti and, it was not aware of any improvement. 

61. With regard to political prisoners in Cuba, there were recent reports of 
arrests and trial of some 17 trade union leaders, five of whom, it seemed, had been 
condemned to death. His delegation wondered why the Government of CUba did not 
admit representatives of so respected an organization as the Americans Watch 
Committee. 

62. Another matter of particular concern to his Government was the unwillingness 
of the Surinamese authorities to undertake to respect and ensure to all individuals 
the human rights and fundamental freedoms recognized in various international 
instruments. In that connection, he drew the Committee's attention to the report 
of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, the main conclusion of which 
was: "Given the magnitude and gravity of violations that have been committed, the 
Inter-American Commission on Human Rights exhorts the Government of Suriname to 
radically correct both its conduct and its legislation in order to re-establish 
democratic institutions including an independent judiciary, as well as respect for 
fundamental human rights". 

63. That depressing catalogue of human suffering was by no means exhaustive and 
what was worse was that it reflected abuses committed by Governments which, in the 
United Nations, paid lip service to human rights while at the same time violating 
the spirit or even the letter of instruments to which they prided themselves on 
being parties. 

64. As a mechanism to monitor compliance with accepted norms of human rights, in 
particular the European Convention of HUman Rights, virtually all the non-communist 
European 'States had accepted the competence of an independent court on human 
rights. Although, in the European region also, there violations of the standards 
regarded as essential for the full enjoyment by all of human rights, the experience 
of the European Convention over the last quarter century had been decidedly 
positive. 

65. He paid a special tribute to the work for human rights being done by the 
non-governmental organizations, particularly in fostering the growing participation 
of world public opinion in human rights issues. That was the reason for the 
increasing accusations made by some Governments against those organizations, which, 
despite the difficulties they encountered, provided accurate factual material on 
violations of human rights. Any attempt to restrict the use of that information 
would be to reward efforts by Governments to suppress all information on illegal 
arrests, torture, disappearances and murder with official consent. 

66. Tribute was also due to the writers and journalists from all over the world 
who, for articulating the reality of violations of human rights in its cruelest 
dimensions, were subjected to various forms of political brutality. 
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67. His delegation expressed its appreciation to the Secretary-General and the 
staff of the Secretariat for their untiring efforts to promote human rights, 
without their dedication the COmmittee's work would remain without result. 

68. Mr. MOREIRA-LOPEZ (Guatemala) said that in pursuance of his mandate to make "a 
thorough study of the human rights situation in Guatemala", viscount COlville of 
Culross, appointed Special Rapporteur by the commission on Human Rights under its 
resolution 1983/37 of 8 March 1983, had made a first visit to Guatemala from 
25 June to 5 July and a second from 24 to 29 November 1983. On both occasions he 
had been given all the necessary facilities and had enjoyed complete freedom of 
movement. He had had meetings with the Head of State, Ministers and members of the 
Cabinet, military and civil authorities and members of the diplomatic corps 
accredited to the country, as well as with private individuals and representatives 
of political parties and other groups. He had visited so-called "areas of 
conflict", prisons and rural refugee areas both inside and outside the national 
territory, enjoying at all times free access to the government departments 
concerned. The maps annexed to his report showed how widely he had travelled both 
in Guatemala and in Mexico. 

69. The facilities given to the Special Rapporteur for discharging his mission, 
apart from those ~xtended by the Government of Mexico, had been made possible by 
the decision of the Government of Guatemala to fulfil its undertaking to ensure the 
observance and applicability of human rights and fundamental freedoms as elements 
of the process of political, economic and social development in which the country 
was engaged. The same attitude governed the Guatemalan Government's collaboration 
with international humanitarian agencies, its constant co-operation with the Centre 
for Human Rights in Geneva and with the Office of the High Commissioner for 
Refugees, which had been asked for assistance in the voluntary repatriation of 
Guatemalans who had been compelled by terrorist violence to seek asylum in Mexican 
territory. It should also be borne in mind that the Government of Guatemala had 
deposited its instrument of accession to the convention relating to the Status of 
Refugees and that it was engaged in talks with the International Committee of the 
Red Cross, whose regional delegate had made a number of visits to Guatemala and had 
meetings with the Ministers for FOreign Affairs, Defence and the Interior. 

70. The report of the Special Rapporteur showed that the problem of human rights 
could not be approached in a simplistic manner nor in terms of the political 
interests of groups which sought to exploit these rights as an instrument of 
ideological confrontation in the political and social arena. The style and 
approach used by the Special Rapporteur in his report might seem novel, but it must 
be admitted that they had enabled him to travel widely over the national territory 
and to form a personal assessment of the situations on the spot. The report's 
conclusions contained many recommendations, which the Guatemalan Government had 
taken into serious consideration for implementation with a view to returning to a 
constitutional regime and ensuring the observance, applicability and enjoyment of 
the human rights and fundamental freedoms envisaged in the FUndamental Statute of 
the Government. Several recommendations had already been put into effect, for 
example by Decree-Law 93-83, which had abolished tht Special Tribunals as from 
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1 September 1983, their pending cases being transferred to the ordinary courts with 
all the normal appeals procedures available under the regular criminal law. In 
that connection, he pointed out that under the legal system of the Latin American 
countries, which was based on French and Spanish law, the Anglo-Saxon legal 
institution of "retrial", enabling a case to be reopened, was unknown. For that 
reason the President of the Supreme Court had informed the Special Rapporteur that 
the law did not allow him to review convictions. However, a new law planned, which 
did allow it. The GOvernment of GUatemala was also arranging for the reactivation 
of trade unionism with the recent adoption of the statutory law of the 
Confederation of Trade unions of GUatemala, to which reference was made in the 
report. 

71. In the political field, the country continued to move towards a constitutional 
system: a Constituent ASsembly would be elected on 1 July 1984, with the widest 
possible participation of all sectors and political parties regardless of 
ideology. TO that end, work was proceeding on the drafting of .the Constitution of 
the Republic, the law on amparo, habeas corpus and constitutionality and the final 
version of the electoral law. General elections to elect the President of the 
Republic were planned for the middle of 1985. During the process of national 
reconciliation various political amnesties had been granted and a large number of 
persons had laid down their arms and taken advantage of the amnesty measures. For 
that reason, economic aid to the rural and peasant population returning voluntarily 
was one of the priorities of current Government policy. 

72. With regard to economic and social development, the Special Rapporteur had 
emphasized the work of the National Reconstruction Committee, which was trying to 
resettle the population that had suffered from violence. Another positive aspect 
was that the GOvernment of Guatemala had maintained the freedom of the press, 
despite the efforts of the subversive forces to use it to their advantage. 

73. The previous day, the representative of Mexico has asked for some explanations 
concerning the report, adding some strange matters which should be clarified. In 
the first place, there had been no flow of refugees from Guatemala to Mexican 
territory for months, and the Government of Guatemala was in a position to prove 
that, unless the refugees entering Mexican territory were not Guatemalans, if so, 
the representative of Mexico should have made that clear. Secondly, the Government  

of Guatemala reiterated that its regular security forces had not crossed the 
Mexican border at any time. 

74. The GOvernment of Guatemala wished to make it clear that there was no state of 
civil war in the country, as suggested by the Special Rapporteur, for what was 
actually happening was that a group of persons with outside support was trying at 
all costs to gain control by force. The report failed to indicate that that 
situation, which the Special Rapporteur termed "civil war", was a product of the 
East-West confrontation, which meant that national life in Guatemala had to be 
placed in the regional and geopolitical context in which Guatemala found itself and 
the conflicts and contradictions of which it could not ignore. The Special 
Rapporteur would do well in future to go more deeply into those factors to explain 
the origin of the violence in Guatemala. 
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75. The report was inaccurate in many other respects, but the delegation of 
Guatemala reserved the right to give the Special Rapporteur the necessary 
clarifications to enable him to correct the inaccuracies. 

76. The Guatemalan Government had made an immense effort to overcome the 
difficulties of the present situation, and it could not be demanded that the 
internal problems facing the country should be miraculously solved overnight. The 
intention to face up to them and the will to solve them were there, and that was 
what mattered. 

77. The Government of Guatemala attached great importance to the work of the 
Special Rapporteur. It marked the beginning of a valuable exercise and a framework 
of co-operation had been established which should produce constructive results for 
overcoming the existing difficulties. FOr that reason, the Government of Guatemala 
had given the EJecial Rapporteur all the facilities and co-operation needed for a 
joint search for appropriate solutions. 

78. Mrs. NERAD (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that the General 
Assembly, the Economic and Social Council and the Commission on HUman Rights were 
giving special attention to the adoption of measures against fascism and 
neo-fa~cist activities, as could be seen in particular from General Assembly 
resolution 37/179. The disciples of fascist and nee-fascist ideologies had 
intensified their activities and were co-ordinating them internationally. The 
Secretary-General had also expressed his concern in his report in document 
A/38/166. The report mentioned the Christian Peace Conference, which had stated 
that the danger of fascism and nee-fascism had not yet been eliminated and that it 
was important to analyse the social, political and economic roots of fascism for 
the effective organization of anti-fascist forces. Systematic informational and 
educational activity was important, especially among the post-war generation and 
youth. 

79. The Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic attached great importance to 
measures to combat fascism, because the Soviet people had lost 20 million souls in 
the struggle against fascism and the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic had 
lost one in four of its inhabitants and more than half of its wealth. The fascist 
ideology was a serious danger, not only because of its violations of human rights 
and fundamental freedoms but also because it was a real threat to the peace anc 
security of other peoples. What supporters of fascism had in commmon was their 
advocacy of brute force, their propagation of hatred for other peoples and their 
contempt for democratic institutions. To justify their acts of aggression against 
the freedom of other peoples they used an arsenal of lies, including the pretext of 
vital interests. An example was Israel's use of the doctrine of "retaliation". 
The Pretoria regime could also be described as a fascist regime. 

80. Sacrilegious acts against the memory of the victims of fascism and cynically 
benevolent attitudes towards unpunished murderers were intolerable. The story of 
Klaus Barbie and other Nazi war criminals who had been used by the united States 
authorities had become notorious. That was why every country should sign the 
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Convention on the NOn-Applicability of Statutory Limitations to War Crimes and 
Crimes against HUmanity and should co-operate in capturing and punishing such 
criminals. 

81. Violence against enemies, other races and other peoples could not be regarded 
as a harmless activity and the new generation must not be allowed to think that the 
history of the crimes of fascism was exaggerated. It was no accident that 
neo-fascists favoured violence and terror. They wanted to destabilize countries in 
order to seize power and violate human rights. Byelorussia did not agree that 
measures against neo-fascism violated the right of freedom of expression. The 
peoples whi~h had created the united Nations after freeing mankind from the plague 
of nazism must not weaken in their struggle against that scourge. 

82. LOrd COLVILLE (Special Rapporteur) said that the comments made that day and 
the previous day by the representative of Mexico and the Deputy Minister for 
Foreign Affairs of Guatemala had been very useful to him for ascertaining the 
reactions of the COmmittee to his report and he would study them carefully before 
preparing his final report. 

83. Mrs. FLOREZ (Cuba) speaking in exercise of the right of reply, referred to the 
concern expressed by the representative of the Netherlands on the alleged situation 
of political prisoners in Cuba and arrests of trade union leaders. In the first 
place, there were no political prisoners because that category consisted of persons 
who were persecuted for their political ideas, and that was not the case in Cuba. 
The persons in prison were there for proven offences against the security of the 
State, after being tried and sentenced under all the legal safeguards in force. As 
to the five counterrevolutionary prisoners who were being called trade union 
leaders, that was a campaign against her country orchestrated by enemies of the 
revolution with the strong support of the Central Intelligence Agency. The five 
prisoners were a dangerous group which had committed acts of sabotage causing 
serious damage to the national economy. They had been tried and sentenced as such 
under all the safeguards of the law. Her country was rebutting that accusation in 
ILO with the pertinent evidence and documents. 

84. The Cuban revolution had been carried out by the working and peasant class and 
its strength lay in its close links with the masses. The working class ruled in 
Cuba and was possessed of all guarantees. Its trade union organizations, united 
under a single central trade union body, defended the rights of the workers. The 
representative of the Netherlands had failed to mention the situation of south 
Moluccan citizens who, according to reports, were victims of discrimination and 
were practically subjected to a system of apartheid in the Netherlands. She hoped 
that the Netherlands representative would include some comments on that subject in 
his next statement. 

The meeting rose at 1.40 p.m. 
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